Winchcombe Parochial Church Council

Minutes of the Meeting held on 19th July 2021 at 7.30 pm

By Zoom.

Present: John Paul Hoskins JPH (Chair), Geof Adlington (GA) (Treasurer), Abbie Andrews (AA), Simon Andrews (SA) (Temp Sec), Rob Davies (RD), Felicity King (FK), Judith Skinner (JS), Rob Stone (RS), Lizzy Watson (LW), Cathy Wilcock (CW).
Apologies received from Elizabeth Atkinson (EA), Susan Fleck (SF), Tom Hancock (TH), Rosemary Hancock (RH), Rachel Murray (RM), Trevor Upton (TU) (Methodist Observer).
	
	
	Action

	1
	Welcome and Opening Prayer: JPH said the opening prayers. 
	

	2
	Apologies for Absence: See above
	

	3
	Matters Arising from Minutes of Meeting of 17 May 21:  Item 3: Debit Card for Parish Administrator: awaited GA action but is in hand. 
	GA

	4
	Consideration of the agenda: Nil.
	

	5
	Correspondence, News & Notices:  Nil
	

	6
	Coronavirus: Parish Activity Update: SA and JPH circulated a read ahead notice.  JPH noted there is a spectrum of opinion regarding increased opening up of activity between maintained caution and welcomed liberation. There is also evidence of a 3rd wave of infections.  Based on Diocesan and Government guidance, the PCC has decided that:
6.1 Face masks, Track & Trace, social distancing and sanitisation of hands would be strongly encouraged within church buildings.

6.2 ‘Zoning’ would be tried.  For those feeling cautious about increasing their freedom of action (as a Rule of Thumb, this is defined as a minimum as those people who wish to wear a mask and retain social distancing) would be encouraged to use the North pews and red chairs.  Those who felt more liberated, the South pews and red chairs (where roping off of pews may be discontinued).  This would be adapted given practical experience.

6.3 Congregational singing (currently stopped less done outside) would be re-assessed in time for the start of Sep.  It was variously pointed out that: the choir was on ‘leave’ during July/Aug, so there was less ‘demand’ to start singing; that the feelings of the congregation should be noted (RD); that some were not happy that as singing was part of the form of service, as a consequence, the lack of it was keeping some attendees away (GA); singing was possible outside when weather permitted (LW); and that singing with a mask on was still possible (RD).

6.4 Communion would still only be offered to the congregation as at present (Bread only).

6.5 In the case of an identified infection within a building, it would likely be closed to ventilate for 48hrs.  If this included a worshipping day, alternate methods/locations of worship would be considered for the period.

6.6 Children would continue to be able to use the matting that is able to be wiped held in the Choir Vestry.  Hard surface toys are the preferred choice to enable easier post-use cleaning.

6.7 SA would speak to Gaye Kimber about precautions to be used when serving post service coffee, in particular wearing face mask and gloves when serving and emptying the dishwasher, and having the North door and South porch open (weather allowing) to assist ventilation. RS recommended that those handling mugs after cleaning in the dishwasher use plastic gloves to avoid potential re-infection by the Covid virus.
6.8 JPH would provide these details in the next Parish Information Sheet including requesting feedback to better inform what congregations are happy with or not.
	SA
JPH

	7
	Staffing & Appointments: 
7.1 Elizabeth Atkinson has been voted on to the PCC.
7.2 Abigail Cowling-Smith (Fri) and Elizabeth Atkinson (Tue) are now working in SPC Office.
7.3 Stewart Aylward indicated that he wanted to step down as Fees Treasurer by Dec 21 and Elizabeth Atkinson has agreed to take over.  Tony Mason has indicated that he will stand down in Jul 2022 as a Winchcombe Abbey Foundation Governor and a replacement is sought.
7.4 The Youth Worker placement preparation was ongoing with a possible candidate being met by JPH and Mike Holloway on Mon 26 Jul
	

	8
	Finance: 

8.1 2021 Accounts to date: GA circulated the figures and a report prior to the meeting.  In précis, the overall deficit at the end of 2nd Q was £13,325 which is acceptably close to budget.  Two unexpected expenditure concerns: a window repair in St Peter’s Ringing Chamber (c.£1,000); and woodworm treatment of Christ Church steeple (£975+VAT).
8.2 Charities Group: JP explained the Charities Group makes recommendations each year to the PCC about its charitable giving. It is effectively a subcommittee of the PCC, and the PCC is of course entitled to accept, amend or reject the recommendations presented to it. The members of the group are currently Sara Collins, Mary Scott, Charmian Skinner, John Sutcliffe, Jackie Thomas and JPH.  In Nov 20, the PCC set a budget for this year which reduced its charitable giving. In the context of reductions, some PCC members wanted to prioritise overseas giving, but the balance of opinion was in favour of ringfencing giving to local charities. John Sutcliffe subsequently asked the PCC if it would be willing to reconsider this, and in May 21 the PCC indicated that it would be willing to ask the Charities Group to consider the matter again.  The Charities Group will meet in September to review giving.
8.3 St Peter’s Boiler Fund: RS proposed that a look ahead was required to fund a replacement boiler for St Peter’s.  Approximate replacement costs and current boiler longevity would be asked of a contractor.  It was felt that there was a climate related opportunity is choosing a replacement and AA undertook to present the idea to the Eco Group.
	AA

	9
	Fabric/Churchwarden’s Update: 
	

	
	Read ahead notes were circulated prior to the meeting.
9.1 St Peter’s: 
Rubbish bins:  Bin in place on NE corner of church.  Mark Philip-Sorenson seems happy and is being billed by Treasurer.
Old School Buildings fence: Management Company inspected 9 Mar.  Will not be dealt with until Oct when vegetation reduces.
Audio-Visual Upgrade:  Proposal was not ready for PCC review.
Hearing aid loop: No further action.  The fix in place seems to work.
CCTV: Suggestions of getting dummy cameras with flashing red light was considered and rejected by SA and RD after discussion with ReformIT; they are not convincing as a deterrent.
Organ Refurbishment: 
· The identified works (in Andrew Hortons' recommended priority order) and costs are below (exclusive of recoverable VAT - but we would clearly need to have to pay the VAT so need to identify that figure - and noting that the quotation is valid until 31 Dec 21 when an increase of 3% would be expected):

· Blower and electrical wind supply: £4,286.05.

· Trunking and valves: £13,471.

· Console work: £17,186.

· Total: £34,943.05 + VAT (£6,988.61) = £41,931.66.

· There are a number of potential funding sources and, noting the parlous state of PCC finances, it was believed the PCC should not be a major one of them.  Therefore, it was recommended to use:

· The already identified restricted organ-related legacy of £10k.

· With the now given agreement by Jackie Thomas, the non-restricted donation (from Jackie's mother, Daisy Sowman) of £10k.  This is something demonstrable that she could be identified with through a small plaque.

· Grants and Fundraising: a projected total of £5k.

· Andrew Horton to source and apply for grants.

· Fundraising via concerts etc by Directors of Music.  To note, however, that fundraising through concerts etc is already factored in to the PCC budget so to use funds from already planned events, robs PCC of budgeted funds, something it really cannot afford.  However, Shelley has suggested that musically related activities might have a surcharge of £1-3 per ticket that would be stated as being towards the organ work.

· This leaves a funding gap of some £17k.  In addition, there is no guarantee that grants and fundraising will raise the £5k expected within the timeframe necessary to be prepared to pay for the works recommended.  Therefore, this amount would be added to the £17k shortfall (a total of £22k) which SA proposed the PCC approached the FoSP for.  However, PCC could expect to re-pay FoSP with the VAT refund (£7k) and grant/fundraising monies (£5k) so the net request would be for approx £10k.

· It was good to know that drip feeding of works the PCC uses has paid dividends, but eventually big bills do arise which then should put the PCC in a very good place for the next decade or longer.  

· The earlier this can be approved the earlier SA can give the go-ahead to Andrew Horton to seek a window with the company when they might be able to do this work in 2021 before any price increase would come into effect.
· GA noted that the relatively large sum for manifold related work should be reviewed if grant/fund raising was inadequate.
· The proposal to complete all the identified works was agreed.
9.2 Christ Church Quinquennial Review: in the absence of SF, RS briefed as follows:
· Woodworm Inspection: Cotswold Treatments came out to inspect the woodwork in the tower.  Historical and active woodworm found; smoke not practical because of ventilation in the spire; timber treatments to be applied to affected areas for a cost of £975 + VAT.  The jackdaw debris in the bell chamber will have to be cleared out before they can do the work.  The pew platforms were inspected but were found to be free of any signs of woodworm.  It was proposed and agreed that these works should be conducted.

·  Time Lock Relocation: Gloucester Locksmiths came out last week to relocate the time lock clock, which is now in a much more accessible location.  The cost of this work will be covered by donation (thank you SF).  The time lock is now in operation; the church opens at 9am and closes at 4pm.

· Lifting of Restrictions: A survey of the congregation regarding Covid restrictions from 19 Jul brought a consensus that the pews should still be roped off and hand sanitiser used, but that mask wearing should be optional.  The general feeling was that we should still be exercising caution.

· Roof work: Kevin Clark, a local roofer, came out to inspect the roof for issues highlighted during the QR.  Awaiting report and quote.

· Maintenance Day: A team of volunteers came out on 10 Jul to do the much-delayed spring clean-up of the exterior.  The churchyard is now looking very much tidier.

9.3 St Michael’s: Restoration Update:  

· Total funds raised so far £45,650 (excludes Historic England grant; see below) of £72k (excludes pew platform work; see below) needed.  Some concern that we may not reach the target given the number of funding bids still outstanding.  This can be mitigated by PCC approval for covering the funding shortfall with a short-term loan which is paid back from near £10k of VAT that can be recovered eventually from roof work.  This proposal was agreed.

· Drainage work: completed and sign-off is expected to be by end Jul.  Works, which are still expected to come in at quotation price, will be paid from FoSM allocated funds.  

· Pew platform: no progress on identifying a contractor.  Whilst asking for Historic England to extend the period of their £3k grant from Sep to Dec 21, this work is likely to be currently unaffordable.

· Roof: no change. Contractor selected and accepted (Nigel Brown of Chipping Campden) for work late Spring 22.

9.4 St Mary’s:
· Quinquennial Review: on 29 Apr, GA and SA inspected and the needs below were identified.  GA is still looking for quotations.

· Downpipe repairs to splits and loose brackets.

· Mortar based works to a few key locations (North door jamb; vestry/nave door floor; base of N side of Katherine Parr’s tomb).

· Future: Meeting with Church Commissioners (ChCm), Castle solicitors and PCC (SA) on 24 May.  Productive meeting with little controversy.  Draft documents by ChCm and PCC forwarded to Castle solicitors for examination.
9.5 Handbell Storage: Handbells split between storage in SPC and in private home of group lead (Mr Jim Downes, 3 Purbeck Way, Prestbury); details are in the St Peter’s Inventory.  SA’s original recommendation was for all to be stored in SPC for insurance purposes.  However, he now consider that if Jim Hands does not hold them, this group would fold and that because his house is secure, has a burglar alarm and in a quiet area, SA considers it to be of low risk.  The PCC agreed the proposal that the assigned handbells remain stored as described above.  RS noted that more should be made of the handbells to fund raise etc.
9.6 Burial Ground Consecration: nothing significant to report.

9.7 Parish Churchyard Burial/Interment Policy: Not yet ready for PCC review.
9.8 Fabric Committee: nothing significant to report.

9.9 Electronically Agreed Subjects Since Last Meeting:

· Parvis Room Miscellaneous Items Giveaway and Sale.

· St Michael’s Pew Platform Historic England Funding Return.

· Judith Skinner as PCC’s Safer Recruitment focus.

· Parish Administrator Change of Hours contract.

· Elizabeth Atkinson voted onto PCC.

· EcoGroup Ronan Tree/Bug House.

· PCC (17 May) and APCM (16 May) Minutes approved.
	SA

RS/SF

GA

	10
	Worship: JPH. 
Worship has now resumed in all the churches of the parish. The default pattern is currently as follows:

First Sunday of the month:

10.30am Parish Communion (St Peter’s); 6.30pm Evensong (St Peter’s)

Second Sunday:

8.00am Holy Communion (St Peter’s); 10.00am Holy Communion (Christ Church); 10.30am Parish Communion (St Peter’s); 6.30pm Evening Service (St Peter’s)

Third Sunday:

9.15am Holy Communion (St Michael’s); 10.30am Parish Communion (St Peter’s); 6.30pm Evensong (St Peter’s)

Fourth Sunday:

8.00am Holy Communion (St Peter’s); 10.00am Morning Prayer (Christ Church); 10.30am Parish Communion (St Peter’s); 3.30pm Evening Service (St Mary’s)

Fifth Sunday:

10.30am Parish Communion (usually, but not necessarily, at St Peter’s)

From the beginning of Sep (5 Sep), we are going to reintroduce a slightly more informal service on the first Sunday of the month at 10.30am. Messy Church is also going to be relaunched in the Autumn, with a final decision still to be made (as of 9 July) about whether this will be on a Sunday or another day. Toddler Time has also resumed on Thu mornings, with worship for families and young children taking place in St Peter’s every Thursday morning.

Throughout the pandemic, communion has been celebrated online (nearly) every weekday. The intention is to resume a midweek communion service in St Peter’s shortly.


	

	11
	Deanery Synod Feedback

Deanery Synod met via Zoom on 23 Jun. The Archdeacon of Cheltenham gave a presentation on the new Church of England vision. In summary, ‘the Church of England must adapt and put its trust in God to become a simpler, humbler, bolder Church that is Jesus Christ centred and Jesus Christ shaped’. See https://www.churchofengland.org/about/leadership-and-governance/emerging-church-england/vision-church-england-2020s. Archdeacon Phil particularly drew out the points of connection with our diocesan LIFE vision – see https://www.gloucester.anglican.org/about-us/our-vision/.

There will be elections to General Synod later this year. Any communicant member of the Church of England can stand for election. Nominations will close on 8 September and voting takes place later that month.

There are still four spaces for lay representatives on Diocesan Synod.  GA and RS understand they have been elected but await formal confirmation.
Members of the Deanery Synod and others are working on a strategic plan for our deanery.

Parishes are being encouraged to make use of the ‘Living in Love and Faith’ materials which address issues of human sexuality and gender in our diverse society.


	

	12
	Churches Together:
· CTW website: RS explained that a simple website - https://www.winchcombect.com/  - had been created largely to host the new Health & Wellbeing Directory. This may not have the functionality required for searching the Directory and providing accessibility for special needs users.  Grant applications were being made to fund a more sophisticated website.                                                                          

· Directory update: The Directory should be finalised soon. The newly created Focus Group has been invaluable in consulting Winchcombe residents and checking content.

· Meals project: Winchcombe Abbey Primary School has confirmed a positive response from 16 families. Gretton and Isbourne Valley Schools are willing to promote the scheme. 

· Tea Party update: There have been 18 Tea Parties with 80 guests to date. These have been well received by lonely individuals and will continue until the end of Jul.   

· Welcome Packs for new residents are still available at Encounter and should be collected by St Peter’s and St Nicholas.
	RS

	13
	Teacher’s House: JS reported that it is ready to be put on the market with the current tenant likely to move out in Sep/Oct an entirely equitable arrangement.
	

	14
	Safeguarding Update: All PCC members need to have completed at least Basic (C0) safeguarding training. This is done online at a time of your own convenience, and takes about an hour to complete. Training must be renewed every three years. See https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org/, and talk to Lynne Banks if you have any questions.
Clergy and other licensed ministers undertake more thorough safeguarding training by the central Diocesan safeguarding team.
	All

	15
	Magazine: the next issue is in Sep with submissions by 10 Aug.
	

	16
	Eco Group: Climate Sunday was a great success as a whole package of works, great energy shown and the thanks of the PCC for putting it all together.
	

	17
	Events: 
· RD stated the key look forwards were to the Parish Fête (11 Sep), the Choir Concert (16 Oct,) and Son et Lumière (27 Nov) all under the theme of “Together Again”.

· HM’s Big Jubilee Lunch 5 Jun 22: JPH noted HM The Queen reaches her Platinum Jubilee next year. The principal focus of the celebrations will be from Thu 2 to Sun 5 Jun, including national and local events to mark the Queen’s 70 years of service.  Clearly the Parish will want to mark the Jubilee, and it will be important to coordinate with the other churches, community groups, Winchcombe Town Council and Gretton Parish Council.
	

	 18
	Business from:
	

	
	18.1 Christ Church, Gretton: Nil. 
18.2 St Michael’s, Stanley Pontlarge: 
· Party: Lovely party took place on 3 Jul to thank Rosemary and Tom Hancock for all their dedicated service to St Michael’s. They were presented with a photograph and a crab apple tree was planted in the wildflower area to mark the event. Photos can be seen on http://www.stmichaelsstanleypontlarge.co.uk
· Maintenance Day: Church maintenance day set for 18 Sep 21. 

· Covid Management: After discussion with congregation members, it is felt that  

· people should be asked to continue wearing masks when inside church and continue to use hand sanitiser 

· music/singing may take place, but masks should be kept on  

· church should be generally unlocked but, to protect the person cleaning the church, it will be locked for 72 hours (or similar) prior to cleaning ahead of service 

· that we should remain at one service a month until Christmas (on the third Sunday of each month). Although we are keen to return to ‘normal’ service frequency, it is thought that once a month is appropriate at present until further confidence returns in the community with regards to attending communal events. 

If these points are considered appropriate, we will make a new sign to put on the door that informs people what is happening. 

· Review of churchyard customs, practices and policy: After this matter was raised by email circular, members of the congregation and community met to discuss existing practices and propose recommendations. There is a beautiful map of St Michael’s churchyard and its existing burials and internments. Full information will be presented in due course, when the research has been consolidated. 
18.3 St Mary’s, Sudeley: RH report: “The first two services of the season have been conducted with the thirds at 3.30pm Sun 25 Jul.”
18.4 Steward’s Report: TH report: May/Jun visitors = 397 from 14 countries.
	

	19
	Any other Business:

· SA thanked all for producing read ahead notes which greatly increases the speed of the meeting and eases the production of Minutes.

· SA noted that with RS delayed hospital appointment, SA would remain as stand-in PCC Sec for the next PCC meeting.

· SA will bring proposed PCC meeting dates to the next PCC meeting for approval.
	SA

	20
	Dates of Future PCC Meetings: 20th September, 15th November, Mondays at 7.30 pm venue tbc, but hopefully in person in a suitable venue.
	

	21
	The meeting closed at 9.30 with All saying the Grace.
	

	Approved: _______________________________________________Date: ____________________
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